Natural Resource Advisory Board

October 4, 2004

Town Hall Hearing Room

Approved Minutes

Present:  Doug Franklin, Chair, Lezli Rowell, clerk, Bill Knittle.

Excused:  John Riehl, Glenn Shields.

At 7:03 with a quorum present, the Chair called the meeting to order.  Bill moved approval of the minutes of 9/13/04; Lezli seconded.  Motion unanimous.

Doug reported a notice from the Fin/Com naming Nancy Bone board liaison.  Lezli replied that she has been sharing minutes and materials with Nancy by e-mail.  Doug queried whether the board felt Nancy needed to attend every meeting. The consensus was that her presence would always be welcome, but not required.  Lezli felt that the board should try to give her “heads up” on any potential budget request items as they come up.

Doug asked the board for suggestions for the Wellfleet Harbor conference break-out session questions:  what would the NRAB like to know from the community?  Lezli responded she would like to assess whether there is really town support to redevelop the marina with expanded service, or would the town prefer to retain the small town character?  Doug added that the shift in focus from working waterfront toward recreational, as proposed by the marina expansion project, should also be considered by the community.  Bill wondered if expansion of one type of use, such as additional recreational might detract from the commercial, or vice-versa.  From the audience, Selectwoman Helen Wilson recommended giving information, such as how many working commercial boats there are using the marina.  Tell what exists before asking the questions.  

Doug suggested posing the question of the community’s interest in redevelopment of Duck Creek; would it still be toward the commercial, if a property such as Mid-Cape came on the market?

The board agreed to posing questions regarding the removal of coastal armaments, protection of coastal engineered structures, and the disposition of diked marshes in general.

Bill questioned timeframes for opening the Herring River or other dikes, noting that controversial projects should not proceed suddenly, or changes occur all at once.  A gradual plan would be less “painful” and results could be reviewed.

Lezli suggested members contact Abby Franklin directly with any additional break-out question ideas.

Lezli reported that she will not be able to attend the next LCPc meeting, and had not made the last.  She had too many scheduling conflicts to continue serving the planning committee exclusively, and noted that since it is an ad-hoc composition (no members sworn in) she felt it was the NRAB’s input, not hers specifically, that is requested.  She asked the board to consider rotating turns sitting in on their meetings.  Bill agreed to take the 10/7 meeting.  Lezli felt that the Natural Resources chapter, under draft by John, might be the most useful input to the LCPc. 

Doug noted STM articles:  Lieutenant’s island Bridge repair (NRAB letter of concern to the BOS attached to 9/13/04 minutes) and Community Preservation Act.  The Chair questioned why the provision allowing municipalities to exempt the first $100,000 of property value from the taxation, as well as provide low income exemptions, were not included in the Town Meeting article to enact the CPA, as was done in Provincetown and Chatham.  Helen asked if those exemptions exist in the Land Bank?  Doug did not think so.  Lezli noted that the NRAB had not been asked to give warrant article recommendations; Selectwoman Wilson expressed herself surprised that the Town Administrator had not carried out what she felt was the BOS instruction to request recommendations of the appropriate boards and committees.  

Doug asked the board what role to take with regard to the October 12 Public Hearing on the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration Project ‘Memorandum of Understanding’.  He distributed his notes, suggesting a course of action:  draft a letter to the BOS detailing deficiencies in the document in addressing the public’ interests, and proper process.  In particular, the Chair felt that the Conservation Commission should be the supervisory agency, allowing decisions or conditions to be appealed to DEP and providing for due process and professional, technical review.  

There should be federal and/or state funds committed to underwriting the project expenses, including staff such as a part-time coordinator.  A scientific advisory board should review project performance standards and update reports, and prepare information for the public.  An independent “Friends of” Watershed group could be formed to heighten public awareness and assist with water sampling and resource monitoring.  He noted the local resources of many knowledgeable citizens and retired specialists.  

Lezli felt that the informal approach of calling and e-mailing the Chair of the BOS had not been productive, and felt this more formal step suggested by the Chair should be taken by the board.  She felt that the MOU was weak at many points, particularly in addressing the town’s interests:  no plan of compensation or relocation for the potentially impacted private properties, loss of real estate and/or structures, aquaculture lease sites, wild fisheries and livelihoods.  She felt that with those concerns added to the Chairs’ suggested language, such a letter to the BOS should be sent in time for the Hearing.  

Helen noted there was no particular “authorship” on the MOU, and that feedback as the NRAB suggests was the purpose of putting a draft out for consideration.  She wanted to see some mention of protection for eels included.

Lezli moved to authorize Doug, as the Chair, to submit the letter regarding the MOU to the BOS.  Bill felt comfortable with Doug’s proposal and the additional language, felt the board should get back to the HMP but not miss an opportunity to comment on a related project.  He seconded the motion.  Motion unanimous.

Helen commented that the draft MOU gives “too much authority” to the BOS, who could just shut the whole project down.  She did not feel the board was specialized enough to hold  such heavy decision making responsibility.

Harbor Management Plan

The Board reviewed the draft Shoreline Land Use chapter as distributed by Lezli.  Amendments and correction were noted.  Some placeholders for additional information need follow up.  The need to structure content with an agreeable formatting will be discussed in an editing phase.  (“Planners numbering” has been used temporarily).It was suggested that goals contained in text be moved out to end of chapter.  There was some debate whether a review of the regulatory permitting climate is a goal, or a tool.  Lezli agreed to make the board’s recommended revisions, distribute, and forward to the Ass’t. TA for posting as draft on the Town website.  The board agreed to take up consideration of chapter recommendations at the next meeting, Oct. 25th.  

Other discussions

From the audience, Nancy Bone asked about the wind surfing rigging that occurs at Burton Baker Beach.  She wondered if this was legal, in proximity to wetalnds.  Bill spoke as a wind surfing enthusiast, noting that one can not rig on the beach without creating a conflict with beach bathers.  He felt that if the rigging area needed to be moved out of the 100’ setback to protect resources that would be welcome by surfers, as would improvement with native vegetation plantings.  It was noted that there is no alternative site.

From the audience, Helen commented that the Central District may have been named an Overlay Historic District, affording protection to the aesthetics of Uncle Tim’s Bridge.  Doug asked if this had occurred by nomination by the Historic Commission.  She was not certain, but had learned of the state holding a list of covered structures from Janet Erickson.  Lezli though that the District designation had not occurred as proposed in the 95 HMP due to a requirement that a certain percentage of structures meet a certain definition of historic, and that instead individual structures had been state-listed.  

From the audience, Helen asked that the board consider recommending that the Conservation Commission permit catch basins, at least in the buffer zones to wetlands, as review by DPW or Planning Board does not address the same concerns.  She also noted that there had not been Cons/Com conditions on the flushing of heavily chlorinated water at the start-up of the new municipal water supply mains, and there had been discharge into wetlands.  

From the audience, Abby noted there had been routine shellfish closures in areas affected by heavy rainfall.

At 9:07, Lezli moved adjournment.  Bill seconded.  Motion unanimous.

Respectfully submitted, 

Lezli Rowell 

Attachment:  NRAB letter to BOS, re:  Herring River MOU

NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY BOARD

TOWN OF WELLFLEET

TOWN HALL

300 MAIN STREET

WELLFLEET, MA. 02667







October 7, 2004

Re: Herring River Restoration MOU

Dear Board of Selectmen,






The Natural Resources Advisory Board is currently finishing up its review of the 1995 Wellfleet Harbor Management Plan. We intend to file our recommendations with April 2005 Annual Town Meeting. Although review and comment is continuing, the NRAB is prepared to make the following recommendations: 

1. The NRAB supports the re-opening and establishment of increased tidal flow in all diked marshes in Wellfleet (see Cape Cod Commission Report issued in 2003 listing the many tidal restrictions in Wellfleet).

2. In particular, the NRAB reaffirms its support of restoration of the Herring River estuary, as earlier recommended in the 1995 Wellfleet Harbor Management Plan (page 56).

The NRAB believes that reopening diked marshes to increased tidal flow will accomplish the following: 

Ensure healthy herring runs and eel migration

Provide additional habitat for baitfish 

Increase shellfish habitat (for wild shellfishery, aquaculture or nursery stock)

Increase feeding and resting areas for migrating shorebirds

Increase recreational opportunities, such as kayak and canoeing

Increased water flow will improve water chemistry flowing into harbor

The net result of such tidal restoration efforts will be an increase in finfish and shellfish resources, improved water quality, and increased recreational opportunities for Wellfleet citizens.
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The process of opening up restricted marshes will require the resolution of many complicated issues. Reviewing the history of earlier efforts and in light of the many governmental jurisdictions and interested parties, we recommend the following: -

The Town’s Conservation Commission should be the supervisory agency for proposed projects opening up diked marshes located in Wellfleet. The Conservation Commission offers the structure and umbrella for a proper hearing and notification process, with appeal of decisions to Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection where professional staff are available to review decisions. 

We would recommend for each watershed tidal restriction project, the following: -

A project proposal indicating major steps, timeframes, expected results and critical performance measures. Each project proposal should discuss possible impacts, methods for minimizing adverse effects, and, if necessary, for determining damages (such as flooding, impact on aquaculture and wild fishery, relocation, etc.). 

Federal and state agencies should be involved in providing assistance, professional and financial, in determining the nature of any impacts and for compensating adverse effects. The existence of the CCNS as a major landowner involves federal interests. The reestablishment of tidal flows has impacts on state-wide fishery and wildlife interests. The Town of Wellfleet should not be expected to completely underwrite the expense of such major natural resource restoration initiatives.

The Conservation Commission, with appropriate input, should appoint an advisory committee for each watershed project consisting of: representatives of town officers, agencies and boards involved; federal and state agency representatives; and members of the public representing resource users, property owners, and other significant interests. 

Public hearings should be held at all major steps in the process.

With particular respect to the Herring River estuary, the Conservation Commission should appoint a scientific advisory board composed of current and retired professionals with knowledge of issues involved. In addition, the commission should hire a part-time coordinator to coordinate information sharing among all interested parties, schedule public hearings, prepare reports, and provide updates at appropriate times, such as the annual Wellfleet Harbor Conference. Funds should be procured from state or federal sources for this 
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position. A scientific advisory board and public outreach coordinator worked well in the Pleasant Bay estuary planning process.

Independent watershed groups (“Friends of…”) should be formed by local citizens to monitor developments and help keep local residents informed.

The NRAB recognizes that the process of reopening diked marshes and increasing tidal flow is a complicated one. Similar efforts on the Cape have indicated that there will be a very real transition period that may cause citizens to question the wisdom of the undertaking.

The NRAB believes that reestablishing tidal flows in Wellfleet Harbor will improve the community in which our future generations will live.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide our thoughts on this issue.







Sincerely,







Douglas E. Franklin, Chair







William Knittle







John Riehl







Lezli Rowell







Glenn Shields

cc: 
Conservation Commission

      
 Town Administrator

